# CITY OF MANHATTAN BEACH MINUTES OF THE PARKS AND RECREATION COMMISSION

Manhattan Beach City Hall 1400 Highland Ave. Manhattan Beach, CA 90266 October 22, 2018 6:00 PM

## **CONTENTS**

## A. CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 6:03 PM.

## **B. PLEDGE TO THE FLAG**

#### C. ROLL CALL

Present: Commissioners Turkmany, Allard, Greenberg, Weiner and Apostol

Absent: Commissioner Karger and Nicholson

#### D. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Commissioner Greenberg moved to approve the July 16, 2018 minutes with the following correction:

P. 4, #8 – delete the duplicate words "10<sup>th</sup> annual" after the word "Extreme"

Commissioner Allard seconded the motion. The motion passed.

Ayes: Commissioners Turkmany, Allard, Weiner, Greenberg, Apostol

Noes: None Abstain: None

Absent: Commissioners Karger and Nicholson

Commissioner Apostol moved to approve the September 17, 2018, with the following change:

P. 2, paragraph 2 – for clarity, add in "a policy that" to read "He stated that we are trying to get to a policy that is more prescriptive.

Commissioner Greenberg seconded the motion. The motion passed.

Ayes: Commissioners Turkmany, Allard, Weiner, Greenberg, Apostol

Noes: None Abstain: None

Absent: Commissioners Karger and Nicholson

## E. CEREMONIAL

None

## F. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION (3-Minute Limit)

Commissioner Turkmany opened the floor to audience participation.

Seeing none, the floor was closed to public comment.

#### G. GENERAL BUSINESS

**Donation Policy** – Commissioner Turkmany informed the commission that the subject has been tentatively moved to December 18, 2018 City Council meeting. In the meantime, a policy that was proposed in 2002 was found, and should be considered. Two memoranda from 2000 and 2002 were distributed to the commissioners for reference. Commissioner Turkmany stated that the current draft policy incorporates most of the input from the previous meeting. Commissioner Greenberg stated that the policy does not address how the Donation List gets updated - who has the authority, does it go to City Council, etc., and it may need to be addressed in the policy. Commissioner Allard suggested that some wording should be included to suggest that the list should be reviewed periodically.

Commissioner Weiner asked about the term "memorial" being used in the Qualifying donations section. The commission agreed that the wording should be reexamined or changed to "tribute".

Commissioner Greenberg restated his concern that the process still does not differentiate between items on the donation list vs. items that are not on the donation list. He stated that the way it is written, it reads that all donations have to go through the full process. He recommended creating a paragraph explaining that we contemplate creating special programs and projects that may have a streamlined process. Commissioner Greenberg stated that it is to everybody's benefit for the policy to be as prescriptive as possible. The more prescriptive the policy is, the easier and more beneficial it is. He added that if there will be an appeals process, that should also be in the policy.

## H. COMMISSION ITEMS

Commissioner Greenberg addressed the following topics:

Pay N Play racquetball courts and status of progress - Director Leyman stated that is on the City's radar but the owner has not yet been approached. Commissioner Greenberg asked if some data could be requested from Finance for the racquetball. He added that with such limited resources if would be a benefit if we could better utilize that space.

Automated External Defibrillators (AEDs) at key locations - On Sunday, September 23<sup>rd</sup> a basketball player had a sudden heart attack at Live Oak Park. The paramedics were able to resuscitate on the second attempt. Commissioner Greenberg asked an on site officer if an AED might have made a difference and it is possible that it would have. The police officer on-site added that the Police Department is trying to get the cars outfitted. Director Leyman reported that the City Manager is coordinating with the Fire Department to evaluate options.

Live Oak Hall –The recreation hall is sorely in need of some maintenance. Paint is peeling and some maintenance could make the building last much longer. Director Leyman reported that the long-term plan for Live Oak Hall is to expand the ceramics program and build venting for a new kiln. Currently, Public Works is inundated with work and doing everything they can. Commissioner Greenberg suggested that in light of the current workload, it might be shortsighted to not hire an outside contractor in order to protect the structure. An ounce of prevention is worth a pound of cure.

User Group Storage Sheds in bad condition - He believes this is an easy fix to encourage the user groups to repair and maintain the storage sheds or lose the ability store on City property. Commissioner Weiner asked if the City allowed work days in which the user group volunteers can come and work on improvements as a group project, possibly involving a local contractor who may donate materials to give back to the community.

Director Leyman stated that probably for something like that, it would be allowed. Commissioner Turkmany asked if it would be an appropriate Eagle Scout project. Director Leyman stated that he believes the AYSO sheds were an Eagle Scout project.

Commissioner Weiner asked about Leadership Manhattan Beach. Commissioner Turkmany reported that the President stepped down, the implemented an oversight committee and they're cleaning up the operation. Retired Fire Chief Espinosa is currently serving as interim president until a new president is chosen. Chief Espinosa has not served on the board previously so is not eligible to serve as president, according to the bylaws.

I. **STAFF ITEMS** – Director Leyman gave the following updates.

1. Fitness Court – we received a \$30,000 grant for the National Fitness Campaign (NFC) Fitness Court. This has been a CIP for many years to replace the fitness equipment across from Vons. The MB10K committee has stated that they would like to support the project but the dollar amount has not yet been determined. We are hoping to partner with Redondo Beach to streamline services and to take advantage of some efficiencies with shipping and installation. The Beach Cities Health District will be involved with programming some fitness classes, especially with regards to Older Adults. The purchase is being reviewed by City Council on November 6<sup>th</sup> in order to obtain an additional \$15,000 discount, if delivered by mid-November. NFC has an installation team but Public Works may have to pour the concrete or we may have to go out to bid. There will be signage with a QR code to notice the public and obtain feedback. It is possible to put public art on the back wall. Currently, there is \$255,000 budgeted and with the grant funds we should be able to come in under budget.

Commissioner Weiner asked if there are any issues with the residents near the area. Director Leyman stated that one of the biggest challenges we'll have is personal training.

- **2**. Field Policy the pricing model is not quite ready. One of the sticking points is that some of the user groups that are paying an hourly rate but then may also be paying per head, might be double dipping. Jessica is working on a remedy and hopes to have a pricing model by the November meeting. The item is tentatively scheduled to go to City Council on December 4<sup>th</sup>.
- 3. Pickleball Director Leyman met with representatives from the pickleball group. Looking at the pickleball attendance numbers, the tennis numbers are higher than anticipated. Some tennis players are pushing back. Manhattan Beach is the hub of tennis in the South Bay. Looking at a few proposals, it looked like a possibility to put three courts in, east to west but the players say that the sun is right in there eyes. There will be signs showing different options to get input and we will also do a survey online to the community. Other challenges include: the elevation issue and lights for the space between the two paddleboard courts. Commissioner Greenberg commented that the data helps to show that there are significant communities for both tennis and pickleball. The commissioners had a brief discussion on sun direction during different times of the day and year. Commissioner Allard stated that the pickleball numbers would be much higher if they were able to play in the afternoon.

The Halloween carnival was very well attended. It is a great teambuilding opportunity for the REC and Teen Center staff.

Pumpkin races – the new tentative time for the Bigwig race is 1:30 p.m. Director Leyman will prep the commission pumpkin.

Manhattan Beach Art Exhibition *Mimesis* opening Friday at 6:00 p.m. – MBAC has partnered with Time 4 Art and Homeira Goldstein to present.

TEDx will be at Mira Costa High School on November 3<sup>rd</sup>. This year's theme is TrailBlazers.

Veterans Day – November 11<sup>th</sup>, Ceremony will be at 11:00 a.m. then transition to Joslyn Center for reception with the band, Rock the Vets.

VetBeerBQ – November 11<sup>th</sup> in the Kinecta parking lot on Rosecrans, 12:00 – 5:00

Pier Lighting - November 14<sup>th</sup>, 7:00 p.m. Holiday Open House 6:00-9:00 p.m.

Skechers Friendship Walk – October 28th at the Pier

## J. ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Turkmany moved to adjourn. Commissioner Greenberg seconded the motion. The motion passed. The meeting was adjourned at 7:19 pm to November 26, 2018.

Ayes: Commissioners Turkmany, Allard, Weiner, Greenberg, Apostol

Noes: None Abstain: None

Absent: Commissioners Karger and Nicholson